Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Construction and Building Materials

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/conbuildmat

Review

Carbonation of cement-based materials: Challenges and opportunities

Warda Ashraf

Lyles School of Civil Engineering, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN 47907, United States

HIGHLIGHTS

• Carbonation kinetics of alternative binder materials requires further investigation.

- Carbonation resistance of OPC is higher than that of alternative binder materials
- Cement-based materials can be used as CO₂ storage systems.

• Recently developed carbonate binders are reviewed.

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 31 December 2015 Received in revised form 29 April 2016 Accepted 11 May 2016 Available online 28 May 2016

Keywords: Carbonation Cement-based materials CO₂ storage Carbonate binders

ABSTRACT

This article summarizes the existing knowledge regarding the carbonation of cement-based materials and identified the areas which require further investigations. Available studies regarding the carbonation test scenarios, influences of supplementary cementitious materials (SCMs) on carbonation resistance, and effects of carbonation on the properties of cement-based materials are reviewed here. In addition to ordinary portland cement (OPC) based materials, this article has reviewed the performances of sulfoaluminate belite and alkali activated materials (AAM) while subjected to carbonations. Some very recent topics such as the potential of CO₂ storage in concrete and the newly developed carbonate binders are also discussed.

© 2016 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

Contents

1.	Introduction						
2.	Accelerated vs. natural carbonation						
3.	Experimental techniques to evaluate the effects of carbonation on cement-based materials.						
4.	Kinetics of concrete carbonation						
5.	Effects of SCMs on the carbonation resistance of concrete						
6.	Effects of carbonation on concrete properties						
	6.1. Mechanical properties						
	6.2. Corrosion						
	6.3. Porosity and pore size distribution						
	6.4. Microscopic phase changes						
	6.4.1. OPC-based materials						
	6.4.2. Alternative binder materials						
	6.5. Carbonation shrinkage						
7.	Carbonation for sustainability: opportunities for construction industry						
	7.1. Concrete as a CO ₂ storage system						
	7.2. Carbonate binders						
8.	Conclusion						
	Reference						

E-mail addresses: washraf@purdue.edu, warda03@gmail.com







1. Introduction

Carbonation is one of the most well-discussed research topics in cement and concrete industry. Almost all of the cement-based materials have to undergo a certain extent of carbonation reaction during their service life due to the presence of CO_2 in earth's atmosphere. Conventionally, carbonation reaction of concrete is considered as an unfavorable event as it demeans the durability performances of such materials. In the case of OPC-based systems, carbonation reaction reduces the alkalinity of concrete and hence, making the reinforcement susceptible to corrosion. For alkali activated materials (AAM) and sulfoaluminate belite cements, carbonation reaction possesses a greater risk as it causes the disintegration of the binding matrix (detailed discussion are in Section 6.4.2). However, only a limited number of studies have been performed to investigate the behavior of these alternative binder matrices in the CO_2 bearing environment.

In last decade, research interests focusing on the beneficial aspects of carbonation of cement-based materials have been observed to be growing. Briefly, there are two major beneficial features involved in the carbonation of OPC based systems including (i) rapid strength gain of the cementitious matrix when subjected to curing in the presence of CO_2 (this is because the presence of CO₂ accelerates the reaction of calcium silicates [1]), and (ii) sequestration of CO₂ in concrete. Concrete is the second largest commodity (in terms of total volume of the material) consumed by any society annually after water [2,3]. Hence, if successful, concrete and other cement-based materials have the potential to be one of the largest global CO₂ sequestration sectors [4], leading towards possible reduced CO₂ footprint of the cement industry. Varieties of approaches can be followed to sequester CO₂ in concrete. Some of these approaches include accelerated carbonation curing, atmospheric carbonation, adding CO₂ with concrete mixing water, etc. Moreover, several new cementitious systems have been

Table 1

Accelerated carbonation curing test conditions.

developed in the last decade based on the concept of storing CO_2 in concrete in the stable forms of carbonates.

This paper presents a comprehensive review on the following: (i) various experimental scenarios and kinetics of carbonation of cement-based materials; (ii) influence of SCMs addition on the carbonation resistance; (iii) effects of carbonation on the properties of OPC, AAM, sulfoaluminate belite cements and their microscopic phases; and (iv) recent studies focusing on the potential of storing CO_2 in cement-based materials and newly developed carbonate cementitious systems. At this point, it should be acknowledged that Bertos et al. [5] presented an elaborate discussion on the carbonation of cement-based materials with the focus on the utilization of solid wastes. On the other hand, Torgal et al. [6] comprehensively reviewed the carbonation behavior of concrete containing SCMs and recycled aggregate concretes (RAC). Detail discussions on these particular topics are not included in this article.

2. Accelerated vs. natural carbonation

The carbonation reactions of cement-based materials occur in natural environment at a very slow rate due to the low CO_2 concentration in the atmosphere (400 ppm or 0.04% [7]). Usually, accelerated carbonation schemes are used in the laboratory to investigate the effects of carbonation on concrete. The carbonation rates of accelerated carbonation tests are considerably higher than those of atmospheric condition [8,9]. The higher carbonation rates are obtained by using higher CO_2 concentration and controlled environment (i.e., temperature, RH). Nonetheless, a wide range of variation in the accelerated curing environment can be observed in literature (Table 1). From Table 1, it can be seen that a RH within the range of 50–70% is commonly used in the experiments. This is because the carbonation reaction rate of concrete is highest within this RH range [10,11].

Binder types	RH (%)	CO ₂ concentration/	Temperature	Maximum exposure	References
		partial pressure	(°C)	duration	
OPC	55 ± 5	4% ± 0.5%	20 ± 2		[21]
OPC	70	20%	20		[22]
OPC	-	0.15 MPa	-	28 days	[23]
OPC (concrete with recycled aggregate)	~0	0.01 MPa	23	24 h	[24]
OPC	70	20%	23	16 weeks	[25]
OPC	65 ±	50% ± 5%	20 ± 2	42 days	[26]
OPC	35, 55, 80	40%	-	3 days	[27]
OPC	-	1.5 MPa	-	2 weeks	[14]
OPC	65	3%, 10%, 100%	22	103 days	[18]
OPC + fly ash (FA)	62	10%	25	16 weeks	[28]
OPC + FA	65 ± 5	5%	20	3 months	[29]
OPC + FA	55	4%	40	28 days	[30]
OPC + FA	65 ± 5	50 % ± 5%	20 ± 2	120 days	[31]
OPC + FA/ blast furnace slag (BFS)	65 ± 5	50 % ± 5%	20 ± 2	123 days	[32]
OPC + FA/ BFS + silica fume (SF)	50	4%	20	30 weeks	[33]
OPC + BFS	60	10%	20	24 weeks	[34]
OPC + BFS	50	3%	20	9 weeks	[35]
OPC + BFS	$40\sim90$	10%	20	21 days	[10]
OPC + PFA, GGBS, MgO, talc	70–90	20%	20	7 days	[36]
Self-compacting concrete	75 ± 5	100%	$19\sim 24$	240 days	[37]
High initial strength and sulfate-resistant Portland cement (HS SR PC)	60	20%	25	24 h	[38]
White cement, OPC	70 ± 2	100%	25 ± 1	150 days	[39]
GGBFS, metakaoline (MK), alkali activated slag	50 ± 5, 65 ± 5, 80 ± 5	$1.0 \sim 5$ %,	25 ± 2		[20,40-43]
Alkali activated slag	70	10-20%	-	4 months	[44]
Basic oxygen furnace (BOF) slag	0-80	0-40%	25-250		[45]
MgO	55–98	5-20%	20	7 days	[46]
MgO / GGBFS	98	99.9%	23 ± 2	56 days	[47,48,49]
Rice husk ash, hemp fiber	65 ± 5	50%	20 ± 2		[50]
Ladle slag		0.15 MPa		24 h	[51]

Carbonation of cement-based materials is largely controlled by the diffusion rate of CO₂ through the microstructure if it is already hardened [5,12,13]. In the case of hardened concrete samples, most of the test schemes given in Table 1 can be expected to produce only partially carbonated samples. Complete carbonation of the samples might be the requirement if the effects of carbonation on the mechanical properties of concrete or corrosion are the primary research objectives. Al-kadhimi et al. [14] have prepared a test setup which is able to prepare fully carbonated samples (up to 150 mm diameter or 100 mm × 100 mm sections within two weeks) by applying a very high CO₂ pressure (~1500 kPa).

The correlation between the effects of natural and accelerated carbonations on the cement-based materials has remained as a challenge [8,15,16]. This is mostly because the differences in CO₂ concentration or pressure produce different amounts of carbonates [17] and alter the carbonation rate of calcium silicate hydrates (C-S-H) [18]. The pH of the pore solution, mineralogy, and pore structure of the carbonated specimens also depend on the CO₂ concentration [19] used during the carbonation. Additionally, Bernal et al. [20] reported that the reaction products formed during the natural and accelerated carbonation of alkali activated slags are considerably different due to the dependence of the alkali-carbonate phase equilibrium on the CO₂ concentration. Considering these findings, it is expected that the applicability of accelerated carbonation test results largely depends on the selection of appropriate exposure conditions. For OPC-based materials the carbonation induced microscopic changes at 3% CO₂ concentration is similar to that of the 0.03% CO_2 (~natural CO_2 concentration) and hence, 3% CO₂ can be used to replicate the natural carbonation scenario [18].

3. Experimental techniques to evaluate the effects of carbonation on cement-based materials

Phenolphthalein pH indicator solution is the most widely used test method to identify the carbonation front in cement-based systems. This solution changes from colorless to red (or pink) color when the pH is more than 9.0. During the carbonation reaction, the pH of the concrete system reduces and as a result, phenolphthalein solution stays colorless in the carbonated region and red (or pink) in the non-carbonated region. It should be noted that the red or pink color during this test indicates a region with the pH higher than 9.0, but that area can still be partially carbonated. Therefore, this method provides only an approximate measurement of the carbonation depth. Thermogravimetric analysis (TGA) provides quantitative information regarding the extent of carbonation in cement-based materials. This test method determines the relative proportions of the microscopic phases such as Ca (OH)₂ or CaCO₃ from which the degree of carbonation or carbonation profile within the samples can be obtained. Occasionally, TGA coupled with a mass spectrometer (TGA-MS) [52] or an infrared spectrometer (TGA-IR) is used to study the carbonated samples. Such test techniques provide the benefit of analyzing the gas phase released during the heating of the carbonated samples and thus, identify the decomposing microscopic phases. Fourier transformed infrared (FTIR) spectra can be used to obtain either qualitative [53–55] or semi-quantitative [56] assessments of the carbonated cement-based materials. Raman spectroscopy provides the qualitative information regarding the changes of microscopic phases that occur due to the carbonation reaction, such as the formation of CaCO₃, polymerization of C-S-H, decomposition of ettringite etc. [57,58]. Scanning electron microscopy (SEM) is mostly used to obtain gualitative information to assess the effects of carbonation on the microstructure of cement-based materials, while this equipment can also be used to obtain quantitative information, such as porosity from SEM image analysis [59] or changes in the chemical composition of C-S-H when using along with energy dispersive spectra (EDS) [60]. ²⁹Si (also ²⁷Al) nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) spectra are widely used to assess the effects of carbonation on the polymerization of silicate (and aluminate) species [61–63]. One of the recent studies have showed that the ^{13}C {¹H} cross polarized NMR can be used to identify the presence of carbonate species in a hydrous environment [61]. X-ray diffractions (XRD) are widely used to both, identify and quantify the changes of the microscopic phases of cement-based materials that evolve due to the carbonation reaction. Some of the recent studies have shown the utilization of gamma rays to monitor the evolution of the density of cementitious matrix due to the carbonation reaction [28,52,64]. Morandeau and White [65] have utilized X-ray pair distribution function to monitor the atomic scale changes in C-S-H during the carbonation reaction.

4. Kinetics of concrete carbonation

Numerous studies involving model based simulations as well as laboratory experiments have been performed to enhance the understanding of the kinetics of concrete carbonation [17,30,35,66–80]. The most general, simplified, and widely used [66–68,81–83] expression to predict carbonation depth in cement-based materials is given in Eq. (1).

$$X_{c}(t) = A\sqrt{t} \tag{1}$$

here, X_c = carbonation depth after time t, t = carbonation exposure duration, and A = empirical constant. As pointed out by Houst and Wittmann [83], the derivation of Eq. (1) is based on the assumption that the diffusion rate of CO₂ is constant. However, the diffusion rate of CO₂ is practically not a constant and depends on multiple factors including the degree of hydration, porosity, CO₂ concentration, RH, amounts and types of microscopic phases, etc. Thus, more accurate physical models to predict carbonation rate of cementbased materials are developed [69,70,78] considering the microstructural features of OPC based concrete systems. One of such models as given in eq.2 has been proposed by Papadakis et al. [78].

$$X_{c}(t) = \sqrt{\frac{2D_{e,CO_{2}}^{C}[CO_{2}]^{0}}{[Ca(OH)_{2}]^{0} + 3[CSH]^{0} + 3[C_{3}S]^{0} + 2[C_{2}S]^{0}}t}$$
(2)

here, D_{e,CO_2}^{C} = effective diffusivity of CO₂, the denominator of the Eq. (2) represents the total molar volume of CaO in the form of carbonatable phases. The sequence of following physicochemical processes is the basis of this model [78]:

- (i) The chemical reactions from which carbonatable materials are produced.
- (ii) The diffusion of atmospheric CO₂ in the gaseous phase of the concrete pores.
- (iii) The dissolution of solid $Ca(OH)_2$ in the pore water and the diffusion of dissolved $Ca(OH)_2$ in the aqueous phase of the pores.
- (iv) The dissolution of CO_2 in the pore water and its reaction with dissolved $Ca(OH)_2$.
- (v) The reaction of CO_2 with the other solid carbonatable constituents of hardened cement paste.
- (vi) The reduction of pore volume due to the solid products of hydration and carbonation.
- (vii) The condensation of water vapor on the walls of concrete pores, in equilibrium to the ambient temperature and RH conditions.

In addition to C-S-H and $Ca(OH)_2$ carbonation, this model (Eq. (2)) incorporates the carbonation effects of anhydrous cement clinker phases (i.e., Ca_3SiO_5 [C₃S], Ca_2SiO_4 [C₂S]). Effects of concrete porosity and degree of saturation are also considered here. Recently, another model has been proposed by Haghighi et al. [71] incorporating the effects of carbonation on both the hydrated and unhydrated phases present in the OPC concrete.

An elementary model (Eq. (3)) for OPC-based systems has been developed by Hyvert et al. [17] to predict the carbonation depth considering the partial pressure induced by CO₂ and the carbonation of primarily the hydrated phases (i.e., C-S-H, ettringite, aluminates, Ca(OH)₂).

$$X_{c}(t) = \sqrt{\frac{2P_{0}}{\varphi_{P}(\mathsf{CH}_{i} + \frac{\mathsf{CSH}_{i}}{n+1} \left(\frac{P_{0}}{P_{atm}}\right)^{n})RT} \frac{D_{0}}{\left(1 - \alpha\mathsf{CSH}_{i} \left(\frac{P_{0}}{P_{atm}}\right)^{n}\right)}t}$$
(3)

here, CH_i (mol/l cement paste) = initial calcium content in Ca(OH)₂, ettringite and aluminates, CSH_i (mol/l cement paste) = initial calcium content of C–S–H gel, φ_p = volume fraction of paste in the concrete, P₀(Pa) = CO₂ pressure, P_{atm} = atmospheric pressure (101,325 Pa), R = ideal gas constant (8.31 J K⁻¹ mol⁻¹), T = temperature (K) and D₀ = diffusion coefficient of CO₂ under natural carbonation condition. α (l/mol) reflects the sealing of porosity due to C–S–H gel carbonation and n reflects the chemical affinity of C–S–H gel towards the CO₂ pressure (need to be determined experimentally).

A probabilistic approach for designing the carbonation resistance of concrete can be found in Fib model code [84] (Eq. (4)). This model has incorporated the stochastic nature of concrete induced during the curing procedure and laboratory scale accelerated carbonation experiments.

$$X_c(t) = \sqrt{2.K_e.K_c.(K_t.R_{ACC,\sigma}^{-1} + \varepsilon_t).C_s.W(t).\sqrt{t}}$$
(4)

here, k_e = environmental function that considers the influence of the humidity level on the diffusion coefficient, k_c = execution transfer parameter that considers the curing effect on carbonation resistance, $R_{ACC,o}^{-1}$ = inverse effective carbonation resistance of concrete determined at a certain point of time on specimens with the laboratory based accelerated carbonation test [(mm²/years)/(kg/ m³)], k_t = regression parameter which considers the influence of test method on the accelerated carbonation tests, ε_t = error term considering inaccuracies that occur when using the accelerated carbonation test methods [(mm²/years)/(kg/m³)]. This model (Eq. (4)) has taken into consideration both the concrete properties and environmental factors.

All of the kinetic models for predicting the depth of carbonation discussed here (Eq. (1) to (4)) are applicable primarily for the OPC-based systems. It is evident that only a few research works are performed on the carbonation kinetics of the concrete containing SCMs [35,68,85] or other alternative binder systems (AAM [40]). Incorporation of SCMs in the model to predict carbonation behavior of concrete can be complicated as it requires taking into consideration the pozzolanic reaction, effective water content, and all other differences in the microscopic phases. Jian et al. [85] have developed a model for predicting carbonation behavior of high-volume fly ash (HVFA) concrete as given in Eq. (5).

$$X_{C}(t) = 839(1 - RH)^{1.1} \sqrt{\frac{W/B^{*} - 0.34}{\alpha k' C}} C_{0} \sqrt[n]{t}$$
(5)

here, W/B^* = effective w/c ratio, α is the degree of hydration, C_0 = concentration of CO_2 , C = cement content, k' = coefficient related to carbonation reactivity depending on the contents of cement and fly ash, n is a parameter related to the pore system of concrete and reported to have a value between 2.0 and 2.1.

Model for describing the carbonation kinetics of the alternative binder systems (such as AAM or sulfoaluminate belite cement etc.)

Table 2

Effects of SCMs addition on the carbonation resistance of concrete.

Types of SCM	Carbonation resistance	Proportion (%)	References
Fly ash Pulverized fuel ash (PFA) Blast furnace slag (BFS) Silica fume Nano and micro silica ^a	Decrease Decrease Decrease Decrease Increase Increase	10-70% 0-40% 0-85% 0-20% 5-10% 0-5%	[30,68,35,85,92,93] [94] [68,34] [95,94] [68] [96]

^a Nano and micro silica usually are not considered as SCM, but these materials also take part in pozzolanic reaction.

is not readily available in existing literature. Considering the increasing popularity of the alternative binder systems, additional studies need to be performed to develop appropriate physical models for understanding their carbonation kinetics.

Regarding the carbonation kinetics of cement-based materials, it is also important to note that most of the studies predict/ measure the carbonation depth of concrete samples with primary focus on the diffusion rate of CO₂ through the hardened microstructure of concrete. However, carbonation reaction of cement-based materials is a chemical reaction. In cases where the concrete samples are subjected to carbonation in fresh state (within few hours after mixing [51,86]), the chemical reaction kinetics can be expected to play a vital role on the extent of carbonation. Only a few studies [72,87,88] have investigated the chemical kinetics of carbonation reaction of cement-based materials. Information related to the kinetics of the reaction (i.e., reaction rate constant, activation energy etc.) between CO₂ and individual cement hydrate or anhydrous phases (i.e., C-S-H, Ca(OH)₂, C₂S, C₃S, ettringite, monosulphate etc.) are still not well explored and warrant further investigations.

5. Effects of SCMs on the carbonation resistance of concrete

In comparison with the vast number of research works that have been conducted on the carbonation behavior of OPC concrete, studies focusing on the concrete with SCMs as partial replacement of OPC are substantially limited. Table 2 summarizes the influence of SCMs additions on the carbonation resistance of OPC based concrete systems. As it can be observed from Table 2, usage of the pozzolanic materials (i.e., ash, slag, silica fume etc.) reduces the carbonation resistance of concrete. According to Papadakis et al. [89], this reduction in carbonation resistance is due to the increased porosity at early ages (resulted from the dilution effect of cement clinker) and the lesser amount of the carbonatable phases (i.e., Ca(OH)₂) present in concrete prepared using cement with pozzolanic replacements.

Similar to that of SCMs, studies on the carbonation behavior of alternative binder materials are also limited. Literature supports that the carbonation resistances of AAM-based concretes are lower than that of the OPC-based systems [20,54,63,90]. Carbonation resistance of concrete containing sulfoaluminate belite cement is also lower than that of the OPC-based concrete [91].

6. Effects of carbonation on concrete properties

6.1. Mechanical properties

It was first revealed in 1970's that the addition of CO_2 accelerates the hydration reaction of C_3S and C_2S [1,60,87,97,98]. Because of this faster reaction rate, the accelerated carbonation curing of OPC-based systems results in rapid strength gain [99]. Carbonation curing also results in rapid strength gain in the case of ladle slag binder [51] and solidified waste materials [100,101]. However, it

Тэ	hl	e	3
Ia	vı	с.	

	Effects of	f carbonation	on the	mechanical	pro	perties	of	concrete.
--	------------	---------------	--------	------------	-----	---------	----	-----------

Properties	Materials	Effects	References
Compressive strength	OPC concrete Hemp and rice husk based concrete	Increase Increase	[103–105] [50]
	Ladle slag binder	Increase	[51]
	Alkali activated fly ash geopolymers (in situ carbonation)	Increase	[106]
	Solidified waste forms	Increase	[100,101]
	High strength cement paste	Increase (1 h of carbonation)	[38]
	High strength cement paste	Decrease (24 h of carbonation)	[38]
	Alkali-activated slag/metakaolin	Decrease	[40]
Electrical resistivity	OPC concrete	Increase	[14,104,105,107,108]

should be noted that this beneficial effect of CO_2 on the mechanical properties of OPC based systems are observed when the fresh concrete mix is subjected to carbonation. When the hardened (or matured) concrete samples are subjected to carbonation, the CO_2 penetration depth is mostly limited to the outer layer of the samples because of the slow diffusion rate through the dense microstructure. In such condition, the increase in strength of OPC-based systems due to the carbonation is not prominent.

As it can be observed from Table 3, carbonation curing increases the mechanical strength for most of the cementitious mix. However, in the case of AAM, carbonation directly affects the binding gel phase which results in the disintegration of the matrix and hence, reduces strength [102] (details are in Section 6.4.2). Puertas et al. [54] have shown that the waterglass activated slag mortar is more susceptible to carbonation induced strength loss than that of the NaOH activated slag mortar. Similar observation can be found in [90]. Effects of carbonation on AAM can vary depending on the dose of the activators as well [41].

6.2. Corrosion

Steel bars in reinforced concrete are protected from corrosion by a thin oxide layer that forms on their surface due to the highly alkaline (pH of 12–13) environment of the OPC-based concrete. During the carbonation reaction, $Ca(OH)_2$ is gradually converted into $CaCO_3$ which reduces the alkalinity of the concrete. Hence, carbonation of OPC based concrete makes the reinforcement more vulnerable for corrosion [109]. Although the addition of silica fume up to 10% reduces the carbonation resistance of concrete, it increases the resistance to carbonation induced corrosion [95]. However, the resistance to carbonation induced corrosion can be reduced for a silica fume proportion higher than 10% [95].

A risk of carbonation induced corrosion in alkali activated fly ash geopolymer concrete has also been detected by Badar et al. [110]. Geopolymer concretes prepared from the low-calcium class F fly ash have the lesser risk of corrosion of reinforcing steel than that of the high-calcium class F fly ash [110].

6.3. Porosity and pore size distribution

In the case of OPC based systems, carbonation reaction leads to a reduction in total porosity as the volume of the carbonation reaction product (i.e., CaCO₃) is higher than the primary reactant (i.e., Ca(OH)₂) [108,111]. The reduction of porosity due to the carbonation reaction is also evident in the case of concretes containing FA and BFS [112], high initial strength cement paste [38], reactive MgO [48], and cementitious waste forms [113]. Because of the reduction of total porosity, carbonation reaction also reduces the permeability [114–117] and increases the microhardness of the paste matrix [48]. Although the carbonation reaction reduces the total porosity of OPC based systems, it changes the pore size distribution by increasing the proportion of capillary pores (pore sizes greater than 30 nm) [112,118] (Fig. 1). Due to the increase in the capillary porosity, carbonation reaction increases the diffusivity of ions through the cementitious matrix [112,113]. The specific surface areas of OPC paste samples are likely to decrease with an increase in the degree of carbonation [119,120].

6.4. Microscopic phase changes

Effects of carbonation reaction on the microscopic phases of the cement-based materials vary depending on the types of the binder. In the following sections, the changes in the microscopic phases are discussed separately for different binder systems.

6.4.1. OPC-based materials

During the carbonation reaction of OPC-based systems (with or without SCMs), CO_2 can react either with anhydrous cement



Fig. 1. Effects of carbonation on total porosity and capillary porosity of OPC pastes. adapted from [112].

clinker phases (i.e., C_3S , C_2S) or hydrated phases (i.e., $Ca(OH)_2$, C-S-H). A number of studies have been conducted to evaluate the effects of carbonation on both, anhydrous [1,53,55,121] and hydrated [61,65,122–124] phases.

Goto et al. [121] have presented an elaborate investigation on the morphologies of the carbonates that are formed during the carbonation reaction of pure calcium silicate phases, namely C₃S, β -C₂S, and γ -C₂S. In terms of crystalline structure, two types of carbonates are observed to form during the carbonation reaction of pure calcium silicates, including the poorly crystalline carbonates with decomposing temperature below 600 °C and the well crystalline phases (i.e., calcite, vaterite, and aragonite) that decompose at a temperature above 600 °C [121]. El-hassan et al. [86] have made similar observations in this regard. However, these suggestions contradict Fang et al. [125] who have shown that the carbonates which decompose below 600 °C also include vaterite and aragonite – the metastable crystalline polymorphs of calcium carbonates. Again, according to Thiery et al. [52] and Shtepenko et. al [126], the mass loss in the range of 500 °C to 600 °C is due to the decomposition of amorphous hydrocarbonate phase. In the case of carbonation reactions of C_3S and γ - C_2S , calcite is reported to be the preferred polymorph, whereas, for β -C₂S, aragonite is the abundant polymorph of CaCO₃ [121,127]. During the carbonation reaction of OPC, calcite is observed to form as the primary polymorph of CaCO₃ [128], although the polymorph of the CaCO₃ can depend on the kinetics of the carbonation and cement types [129]. According to Goni et al. [129], all three varieties of crystalline CaCO₃ (these are – calcite, vaterite, and aragonite) are produced during natural carbonation process of OPC-based materials; whereas, calcite is the primary polymorph produced during the accelerated carbonation process. In addition to the crystalline calcium carbonate phases, formation of an amorphous calcium silicate hydrocarbonate phase during the carbonation reaction of calcium silicate based binders is also shown by several researchers [23,86,121,126]. Limited information is known about this phase, yet it is believed to contribute significantly to the early strength development of the cement paste matrix during the carbonation reaction [23,38]. Both, Junior et. al [38] and Ashraf et. al [130] have suggested that this phase is, in fact, a composite formed by intermixing of decalcified C-S-H (or silica gel) with amorphous calcium carbonate phase.

A silica-rich gel phase forms due to the carbonation reaction of either hydrated cement paste or unhydrated clinker phases. It is important to clarify that this phase has been identified with different names throughout the literature including calcium modified silica gel [13,18,61,130-132], low-lime C-S-H [60,98,121], and polymerized silica gel [28,56,87,90,123,125,128,133,134]. Both Castellote et al. [18] and Morandeau et al. [64] have shown that the carbonation of Ca(OH)₂ and C-S-H occurs simultaneously. Additionally, Castellote et al. [18] have pointed out that the structural modification of C-S-H caused by the carbonation mostly depends on the CO₂ concentration as it also affects the extent of carbonation. A recent study performed by Morandeau et al. [64] have explored the carbonation mechanism of Ca(OH)₂ and C-S-H using TGA, mercury intrusion porosimetry (MIP), phenolphthalein test, and gamma ray attenuation (GRAM). According to this study [64], among Ca(OH)₂ and C-S-H, only the carbonation reaction of Ca(OH)₂ releases the bound water and the decalcification of C-S-H leads to the formation of a highly hydrated silica-rich gel. Sevelsted and Skibsted [61] have studied the carbonation of synthetic C-S-H using NMR spectroscopy showing that the carbonation rate of C-S-H increases with lower calcium to silica atomic (Ca/Si) ratio of C-S-H (Fig. 2). The silica rich phase formed due to the carbonation of C-S-H is consists of Q³ (either hydroxylated surface sites or cross-linked silicate tetrahedrons) and Q⁴ (fully condensed network of silicate tetrahedrons) species [18,61,126,127]



Fig. 2. ²⁹Si MAS NMR spectra (9.4 T, vR = 12.0 kHz, 30-s relaxation delay) of the synthesized C–S–H samples with Ca/Si = 0.66, 1.00, and 1.5 exposed to atmospheric CO₂ under humid conditions for 1, 2, 4, and 12 weeks. Q³ and Q⁴ indicate the resonances observed for the hydrous silica decomposition product. adapted from [61].

(can also be observed in Fig. 2). The hardness and elastic modulus of this polymerized silica rich phase are higher than those of the C-S-H [135,136].

6.4.2. Alternative binder materials

Effects of carbonation on the microscopic phases of AAM are considerably different than that of the OPC-based systems because of the presence of low calcium containing microscopic phases (Fig. 3). During the carbonation reaction, both Ca(OH)₂ and C-S-H phases are carbonated in OPC based systems. On the other hand, in the case of AAM, the gel phase starts carbonating immediately and hence, resulting a more severe effect than that of OPC [44,90].

Calcite, aragonite, and vaterite polymorphs of $CaCO_3$ are observed [42,63] to form during the carbonation reaction of alkali activated slag paste. Formations of these polymorphs of $CaCO_3$ also follow the Ostwald process, that is, the least stable polymorph of



Fig. 3. Depth of carbonation in alkali activated slag (AAS) and OPC concretes exposed to atmosphere containing 20% CO₂, 70% RH. adapted from [44].

CaCO₃ crystallizes first [20,42,63]. During the carbonation reaction, the Na₂SiO₃ and NaOH activated slag pastes form hydrous sodium carbonates including thermonatrite (Na₂CO₃·H₂O), natron (Na₂CO₃·10H₂O), and trona (Na₃H(CO₃)₂·H₂O) [42,43]. Mg-Ca bearing carbonate, such as huntite (Mg₃Ca(CO₃)₄) can form during the carbonation of Mg-containing alkali activated system [63]. Alkali activated fly ash/blend is primarily composed of two types of gel phases, namely, C-A-S-H and N-A-S-H [63]. Bernal et al. [63] have reported that the C-A-S-H gel phase is more prone to carbonation than the N-A-S-H.

From the limited investigations on the microscopic phases of sulfoaluminate belite cements [91,137-139], it is found that the ettringite (the primary hydration product of sulfoaluminate cement) decomposes and forms CaCO₃, calcium sulfate and aluminum hydroxide [138,139] during the carbonation reaction, which result in the disintegration of the matrix. The effects of CO₂ concentration on the microscopic phase changes and the types of carbonates form during the carbonation reaction of sulfoaluminate belite cement are yet to be studied.

6.5. Carbonation shrinkage

The hydrated OPC based cement system shows shrinkage while subjected to carbonation reaction. Several hypotheses have been proposed to explain the mechanism of this carbonation induced shrinkage of the cement-based materials. Powers [140] has hypothesized that under partially saturated conditions, shrinkage is due to the increase in the 'compressibility of cement paste' resulting from the dissolution of Ca(OH)₂. However, this hypothesis has provided an explanation only for the carbonation shrinkage of pure Ca(OH)₂ [141–143], but not for the total carbonation shrinkage of cement paste [144]. In accordance with Powers [140], Ramachandran and Feldman [141] have suggested that the carbonation of C-S-H occurs through a topochemical reaction in which no shrinkage is induced because dissolution does not occur. Moreover, according to Reardon et al. [142], the carbonation of C-S-H occurs through decomposition by a pseudomorphic reaction and hence, does not affect the overall shrinkage. However, a more recent hypothesis, proposed by Chen et al. [143] has explained the mechanism of carbonation shrinkage induced by the carbonation reaction of C-S-H phase as a general decalcification process. According to this study [143], Ca/Si ratio of 1.2 marks the initial point where interlayer calcium ions start removing from C-S-H gel during decalcification process. The removal of interlayer calcium ions forms Si-OH groups which then condense (i.e., increasing the polymerization of C-S-H) according to Eq. (6).

$$\equiv Si - OH + OH - Si \equiv \rightarrow \equiv Si - O - Si \equiv +H_2O$$
(6)

Some of these siloxane bonds (i.e., \equiv Si-O-Si \equiv) form bridges between neighboring surfaces or regions, thus, shrinking the sample by pulling them together. In support of this hypothesis,



Fig. 4. Changes in radial shrinkage (\bigcirc) and mean silicate chain length (- \bullet -) during decalcification of a C₃S paste. adapted from [143].

Chen et al. [143] have pointed out that the onset Ca/Si ratio of the decalcification induced polymerization and shrinkage of the C-S-H phase coincide at Ca/Si \sim 1.2 (Fig. 4). Groves et al. [132] have also reported that the decalcification of C–S–H, particularly of the higher density (inner product) C–S–H is mostly responsible for the carbonation shrinkage of OPC-based systems.

7. Carbonation for sustainability: opportunities for construction industry

7.1. Concrete as a CO_2 storage system

Carbonation as a technique of storing CO_2 in cement-based materials has recently received substantial research interests [4,5,48,81,99,145–160]. Sequestration of CO_2 in concrete via carbonation reaction follows the same principal as that of the 'mineral carbonation' where the calcium and/or magnesium bearing silicate minerals are subjected to reaction with the CO_2 and result in the formation of calcium and/or magnesium carbonates [124,161]. Mineral carbonation is one of the safest options for the geological sequestration of CO_2 as it prevents the escape of CO_2 to the atmosphere for a long period of time [162,163]. The maximum amount of CO_2 that can be stored in cement-based materials depends on the chemical composition of the cement. In this regard, Steinour [164] have proposed the following formula:

$$\begin{aligned} \text{CO}_2(\%, \textit{max}) &= 0.785(\text{CaO} - 0.7\text{SO}_3) + 1.091\text{MgO} \\ &+ 1.420\text{Na}_2\text{O} + 0.935\text{K}_2\text{O} \end{aligned} \tag{7}$$

here, CaO, SO₃, MgO, Na₂O, and K₂O are the mass percentages of relevant constituent oxides. Several approaches can be followed to store CO_2 in concrete. These techniques are briefly discussed in the following section.

Accelerated carbonation curing is the most widely used method to store CO_2 in cement-based materials. In this method, the fresh cement or concrete mix (within few hours after mixing) is subjected to carbonation reaction. Shao and Hassan [4,99,107] have studied the CO_2 uptake during the accelerated carbonation curing process of concrete blocks and determined that one concrete block of 15 kg mass (contains 13% cement) can store up to 0.47 kg of CO_2 considering 24% CO_2 uptake of the cement. With such high efficiency, the CO_2 utilization in concrete blocks/bricks production can be equivalent to carbon sequestration in two geologic formation sites [99]. Accordingly, CO_2 utilization in concrete block/brick production lines alone can reduce carbon emission by 2.5% for the cement industry if they adopt carbonation curing with the same carbon uptake rate [99]. During the accelerated carbonation curing, the CO_2 storage capacities of alkaline industrial byproducts (i.e., cement kiln dust (CKD), GGBFS, fly ash, and glass powder) primarily depend on the free CaO content, whereas, other factors including particle size distributions and moisture contents play a secondary role [81]. Similar observation has been made by Huntzinger et al. [165] for CO_2 sequestration capacity of CKD. It should be noted that the studies discussed here have utilized pure CO_2 gas for accelerated carbonation curing. Direct carbonation of cement-based materials in flue gas can save the energy required to separate the pure CO_2 but will also reduce the carbonation efficiency [156].

The limitation of the accelerated carbonation curing is that the samples are required to be precast as this process also results in rapid hardening of the cementitious matrix. Hence, precast concrete products including masonry units, paving stones, cement boards, and fiber boards are most suitable for CO_2 storage following this curing method [156]. Alternatively, CO_2 can be stored by incorporating it with the concrete mixing water. According to Kwasny et al. [148], a minimum of 1.655 mol CO_2 per litter of concrete mixing water can be incorporated. Thus, approximately 2–3.5% of CO_2 by mass of cement (considering w/c = 0.3 to 0.5) can be stored in concrete following this approach.

Hydrated (i.e., hardened) OPC-based materials can also store a substantial amount of CO_2 through the atmospheric carbonation process. Pade and Guimaraes [145] have investigated the CO_2 uptake (using Eq. (8)) via the atmospheric carbonation process considering 100 years life cycle of concrete structures present in Denmark, Iceland, Norway and Sweden. Fig. 5 briefly explains the methodology that authors [145] have followed to estimate the CO_2 uptake during the 100 years life of concrete. Based on their findings [145], the concrete produced in the year 2003 can store a significant proportion (>30%) of the CO_2 emitted during the production process of the cements used in these structures via atmospheric carbonation process (Table 4).

$$CO_2 uptake = 0.75 \times C \times CaO \times M_{CO_2}/M_{CaO}$$
(8)

Table 4

The CO₂ balance of concrete in the various countries [145].

	Denmark (2003)	Norway (2003)	Sweden (2003)	Iceland (2003)
CO ₂ uptake after 100 years (metric tons)	340,000	220,000	240,000	21,000
CO ₂ emission from calcination (metric tons)	600,000	675,000	730,000	58,000



Fig. 6. Carbonation of concrete produced in Norway during service life and after demolition. adapted from [145].

here, C = mass of Portland cement clinker per m^3 concrete, CaO = mass fraction of CaO in the cement clinker, M_{CO_2} = molar mass of CO₂ and M_{CaO} = molar mass of CaO. The proportions of carbonated concrete as determined in this research [145] are shown in Fig. 6 for Norway.

Considering only the atmospheric carbonation of structures during their service life (i.e., 100 years), 38% of concretes produced in USA in the year 2000 can be expected to be carbonated by the end of their service life [153,154]. However, according to Galan et al. [149], the CO_2 storage capacity of concrete via atmospheric carbonation process depends significantly on the environmental



Fig. 5. Methodology for estimating CO₂ uptake for concrete structures. Full arrows indicate the service life (70 years) and dotted arrows indicate secondary life (30 years). adapted from [145].

conditions such as humidity level, wetting-drying cycles etc. Studies on the old concrete pavements [160] and sidewalks [150] have also showed noticeable CO₂ sequestration potential during the atmospheric carbonation process.

Another approach to sequester CO_2 in concrete is to submerge the specimens in sodium bicarbonate solutions [151]. Carbonation rate of concrete can be faster in this approach compared to that of the atmospheric carbonation [151] depending on the concentration of the solution.

7.2. Carbonate binders

During the last decade, a few binder systems have emerged, which in addition to a lower production temperature (in comparison to OPC), can also store a substantial amount of CO_2 through

the hardening process. However, the concept behind the carbonate binders is not new. Rather, one can argue that this concept follows one of the most ancient cementing technology in the building industry involving the carbonation of pure lime [12,166,167]. The strength development in this process of converting lime to CaCO₃ largely depends on the morphology of CaCO₃ [12]. A slower carbonation rate results in well-formed crystalline CaCO₃ which have beneficial effect on the mechanical properties [12] of such binder systems (Fig. 7).

A recent addition to this carbonated binder system is a commercially available cement addressed as 'calcium silicate based cement (CSC)' (also known as 'Solidia cement') [130,168]. This binder is composed of low-lime calcium silicates such as wollastonite, pseudo-wollastonite, and rankinite. These low-lime calcium silicates are non-hydraulic and usually not used in conventional



Fig. 7. SEM micrographs of carbonated Ca(OH)₂ binders prepared with 0.25 water to solid ratio, 2 MPa compaction pressure and 2 MPa CO₂ gas pressure; (a) 2 mm depth at 0.5 h exposure and (b) 2 mm depth at 6 h exposure (arrows indicate CaCO₃ morphologies); (c) 6 mm depth at 6 h exposure; and (d) microstructure of beachrock (arrow indicates layered CaCO₃ morphology). adapted from [12].



Fig. 8. SEM images of carbonated rankinite (3CaO.2SiO₂) samples showing the microscopic phases; a SE image and b BSE image. 'S' indicates Camodified silica gel, 'U' indicates unreacted/partially reacted rankinite (3CaO.2SiO₂) grains, 'C' indicates CaCO3, and 'P' indicates pores, adapted from [55].

OPC based system. However, these non-hydraulic calcium silicates can be readily activated during the carbonation reaction [53,55,98]. As an example, Fig. 8 shows the microstructure of the carbonated rankinite matrix. US patents [169,170] have been issued for the technologies involved in the CSC system. A preliminary study has shown that the carbonation reaction products of this binder system include Ca-modified silica gel (or silica gel), CaCO₃, and a composite phase containing intermixing of former two phases [130].

Higuchi et al. [171] have reported the development of a carbonated concrete named CO_2 -SUICOM that can achieve CO_2 emission level below zero. The primary ingredients of the binders in this system are γ -C₂S and coal-ash. Similar to the CSC system, the hardening of the CO₂-SUICOM is dependent on the carbonation reaction. The binding matrix of CO₂-SUICOM consists of CaCO₃ and SiO₂ gel like phase [171].

Das et al. [172] have studied the potential of developing new binder system by subjecting metallic iron dust powders (produced during the manufacturing of electric arc furnace) to carbonation. Paste samples containing this iron powder along with SCMs (fly ash, metakaoline) can achieve a compressive strength of around 35 MPa after 4 days of carbonation. The iron-based carbonated binder matrix also provides higher flexural strength and fracture toughness compared to that of the OPC [173].

Ladle slag can also be used as a raw material for carbonation based binder system [51]. The primary ingredient of ladle slag is γ -C₂S [174] which is a latent hydraulic ingredient. However, it exhibits rapid strength gain properties when activated with carbonation reaction.

In addition to the carbonate binder systems, two other commercially available cement systems are noteworthy as these are also utilizing the general concept of carbonation. These cements are – Calera calcium carbonate [175,158] and Novacem [176]. Calera corporation [175] is promoting an approach that involves capturing CO₂ from industrial sources and converting them in CaCO₃ [177] (hence, known as Calera calcium carbonate), which can be either used as SCM [158] with OPC or itself as an individual binder system. The primary raw material of Novacem is magnesium silicate [176]. But it also requires storing of CO₂ (by the process of carbonation) in anhydrous cement in the form Magnesium carbonate (MgCO₃) [176].

8. Conclusion

This article presents a comprehensive review of wide ranging studies that have been performed on the carbonation of cementbased materials. Following concluding points can be drawn from this review:

- (i) An appropriate selection of curing conditions, specifically the concentration of CO₂ is vital for accelerated carbonation tests as it influences the effects of carbonation on the microscopic phases.
- (ii) Most of the existing kinetic models of carbonation are utilized to predict the depth of carbonation in the compacted cement-based materials. The chemical kinetics of the carbonation reaction of cementitious materials is still not well investigated and requires additional studies.
- (iii) The carbonation resistance of concrete containing OPC as the primary binder is higher than that of the concrete containing SCMs (i.e., fly ash, silica fume, slag) or alternative binder materials (i.e., AAM, sulfoaluminate belite).
- (iv) The total porosity of OPC-based systems decreases during the carbonation reaction, but the relative proportion of capillary porosity increases. The carbonation reaction of cement-based materials increases the ionic diffusivity as a result of the increased capillary porosity.

- (v) Cement-based materials have the potential to store a substantial amount of CO₂. CO₂ can be stored in cement-based materials by means of (1) accelerated carbonation curing, (2) atmospheric carbonation, (3) adding CO₂ in the concrete mixing water, and (4) by submerging concrete specimens in water with carbonate species. Among these methods, accelerated carbonation curing ensures the highest and the fastest CO₂ storage in concrete.
- (vi) Industrial research interest regarding the carbonate binders has been observed to grow over the past decade. Within last eight years a total of six different carbonate binders have been developed, these are: CSC, CO₂-SUICOM, Novacem, Calera, laddle slag based, and iron waste powder based binders. All of these binders can store a significant portion of CO₂ in the form of carbonates and have a significantly lower CO₂ footprint in comparison to that of the OPC based system.

Carbonation has been traditionally viewed as a detrimental aspect for cement-based materials. Nonetheless, it can also be regarded as an opportunity to create a sustainable concrete industry by storing CO₂ in cement-based materials and utilizing carbonate binders with low CO₂ footprint.

Reference

- R.L. Berger, J.F. Young, K. Leung, Acceleration of hydration of calcium silicates by carbon dioxide treatment, Nat. Phys. Sci. 240 (1972) 16–18.
- [2] World Business Council for Sustainable Development, Cement Technology Roadmap 2009: Carbon Emissions Reductions up to 2050, 2009.
- [3] L. Shen, T. Gao, J. Zhao, L. Wang, L. Wang, L. Liu, F. Chen, J. Xue, Factory-level measurements on CO₂ emission factors of cement production in China, Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 34 (2014) 337–349, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. rser.2014.03.025.
- [4] H. El-Hassan, Y. Shao, Carbon storage through concrete block carbonation, J. Clean Energy Technol. 2 (2014) 287–291, http://dx.doi.org/10.7763/ JOCET.2014.V2.141.
- [5] M.F. Bertos, S.J.R. Simons, C.D. Hills, P.J. Carey, A review of accelerated carbonation technology in the treatment of cement-based materials and sequestration of CO₂, J. Hazard. Mater. 112 (2004) 193–205, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2004.04.019.
- [6] F.P. Torgal, S. Miraldo, J.A. Labrincha, J.D. Brito, An overview on concrete carbonation in the context of eco-efficient construction: evaluation, use of SCMs and/or RAC, Constr. Build. Mater. 36 (2012) 141–150, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2012.04.066.
- [7] P. Tans, R. Keeling, Trends in Atmospheric Carbon Dioxide, Earth Syst. Res. Lab., 2015. http://www.esrl.noaa.gov/gmd/ccgg/trends/index.html.
- [8] M.A. Sanjuan, C. Andrade, M. Cheyrezy, Concrete carbonation tests in natural and accelerated conditions, Adv. Cem. Res. 15 (2003) 171–180.
- [9] S.K. Roy, K.B. Poh, D.O. Northwood, Durability of concrete-accelerated carbonation and weathering studies, Build. Environ. 34 (1999) 597-606, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0360-1323(98)00042-0.
- [10] L.D. Ceukelaire, D.V. Nieuwenburg, Accelerated carbonation of a blast-furnace cement concrete, Cem. Concr. Res. 23 (1993) 442–452, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/0008-8846(93)90109-M.
- [11] Y. Houst, Carbonation shrinkage of hydrated cement paste, Proc. 4th CANMET/ACI Int. Conf. Durab. Concr. (1997) 481–491. http://infoscience. epfl.ch/record/29449/files/Houst_CS_1997.pdf (accessed December 4, 2015)..
- [12] P.D. Silva, L. Bucea, D.R. Moorehead, V. Sirivivatnanon, Carbonate binders: reaction kinetics, strength and microstructure, Cem. Concr. Compos. 28 (2006) 613–620, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconcomp.2006.03.004.
- [13] H. Cui, W. Tang, W. Liu, Z. Dong, F. Xing, Experimental study on effects of CO₂ concentrations on concrete carbonation and diffusion mechanisms, Constr. Build. Mater. 93 (2015) 522–527, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat. 2015.06.007.
- [14] T.K.H. Al-Kadhimi, P.F.G. Banfill, S.G. Millard, J.H. Bungey, An accelerated carbonation procedure for studies on concrete, Adv. Cem. Res. 8 (1996) 47– 59, http://dx.doi.org/10.1680/adcr.1996.8.30.47.
- [15] R. Neves, F. Branco, J.D. Brito, Field assessment of the relationship between natural and accelerated concrete carbonation resistance, Cem. Concr. Compos. 41 (2013) 9–15, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconcomp.2013. 04.006.
- [16] A. Leemann, P. Nygaard, J. Kaufmann, R. Loser, Relation between carbonation resistance, mix design and exposure of mortar and concrete, Cem. Concr. Compos. 62 (2015) 33–43, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconcomp.2015. 04.020.
- [17] N. Hyvert, A. Sellier, F. Duprat, P. Rougeau, P. Francisco, Dependency of C–S–H carbonation rate on CO₂ pressure to explain transition from accelerated tests

to natural carbonation, Cem. Concr. Res. 40 (2010) 1582–1589, http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2010.06.010.

- [18] M. Castellote, L. Fernandez, C. Andrade, C. Alonso, Chemical changes and phase analysis of OPC pastes carbonated at different CO₂ concentrations, Mater. Struct. 42 (2009) 515–525, http://dx.doi.org/10.1617/s11527-008-9399-1.
- [19] D.J. Anstice, C.L. Page, M.M. Page, The pore solution phase of carbonated cement pastes, Cem. Concr. Res. 35 (2005) 377–383, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.cemconres.2004.06.041.
- [20] S.A. Bernal, J.L. Provis, D.G. Brice, A. Kilcullen, P. Duxson, J.S.J.V. Deventer, Accelerated carbonation testing of alkali-activated binders significantly underestimates service life: the role of pore solution chemistry, Cem. Concr. Res. 42 (2012) 1317–1326, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres. 2012.07.002.
- [21] BS EN 13295, Determination of resistance to carbonation, 2004.
- [22] GBJ82-85, Chinese Standard, Test Method for Durability of Normal Concrete, China Archit. Build. Press, Beijing, 1997 (in Chinese).
- [23] V. Rostami, Y. Shao, A.J. Boyd, Z. He, Microstructure of cement paste subject to early carbonation curing, Cem. Concr. Res. 42 (2012) 186–193, http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2011.09.010.
- [24] B. Zhan, C. Poon, C. Shi, CO₂ curing for improving the properties of concrete blocks containing recycled aggregates, Cem. Concr. Compos. 42 (2013) 1–8, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cem.concomp.2013.04.013.
- [25] C.F. Chang, J.-W. Chen, The experimental investigation of concrete carbonation depth, Cem. Concr. Res. 36 (2006) 1760–1767, http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2004.07.025.
- [26] P. Turcry, L. Öksri-Nelfia, A. Younsi, A. Aït-Mokhtar, Analysis of an accelerated carbonation test with severe preconditioning, Cem. Concr. Res. 57 (2014) 70– 78, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2014.01.003.
- [27] T. Gonen, S. Yazicioglu, The influence of compaction pores on sorptivity and carbonation of concrete, Constr. Build. Mater. 21 (2007) 1040–1045, http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2006.02.010.
- [28] A. Morandeau, M. Thiéry, P. Dangla, Impact of accelerated carbonation on OPC cement paste blended with fly ash, Cem. Concr. Res. 67 (2015) 226–236, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2014.10.003.
- [29] C.D. Atiş, Accelerated carbonation and testing of concrete made with fly ash, Constr. Build. Mater. 17 (2003) 147–152, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0950-0618(02)00116-2.
- [30] J. Khunthongkeaw, S. Tangtermsirikul, T. Leelawat, A study on carbonation depth prediction for fly ash concrete, Constr. Build. Mater. 20 (2006) 744– 753, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2005.01.052.
- [31] A. Younsi, P. Turcry, E. Rozire, A. Aït-Mokhtar, A. Loukili, Performance-based design and carbonation of concrete with high fly ash content, Cem. Concr. Compos. 33 (2011) 993–1000, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconcomp. 2011.07.005.
- [32] A. Younsi, P. Turcry, A. Aït-Mokhtar, S. Staquet, Accelerated carbonation of concrete with high content of mineral additions: effect of interactions between hydration and drying, Cem. Concr. Res. 43 (2013) 25–33, http://dx. doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2012.10.008.
- [33] M.R. Jones, R.K. Dhir, B.J. Magee, Concrete containing ternary blended binders: resistance to chloride ingress and carbonation, Cem. Concr. Res. 27 (1997) 825–831, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0008-8846(97)00075-6.
- [34] E. Gruyaert, P.V.D. Heede, N.D. Belie, Carbonation of slag concrete: effect of the cement replacement level and curing on the carbonation coefficient – effect of carbonation on the pore structure, Cem. Concr. Compos. 35 (2013) 39–48, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconcomp.2012.08.024.
- [35] K. Sisomphon, L. Franke, Carbonation rates of concretes containing high volume of pozzolanic materials, Cem. Concr. Res. 37 (2007) 1647–1653, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2007.08.014.
- [36] C. Unluer, A. Al-Tabbaa, The role of brucite, ground granulated blastfurnace slag, and magnesium silicates in the carbonation and performance of MgO cements, Constr. Build. Mater. 94 (2015) 629–643, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.conbuildmat.2015.07.105.
- [37] M.K. Mohammed, A.R. Dawson, N.H. Thom, Carbonation of filler typed selfcompacting concrete and its impact on the microstructure by utilization of 100% CO₂ accelerating techniques, Constr. Build. Mater. 50 (2014) 508–516, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2013.09.052.
- [38] A.N. Junior, R.D.T. Filho, E.D.M.R. Fairbairn, J. Dweck, The effects of the early carbonation curing on the mechanical and porosity properties of high initial strength Portland cement pastes, Constr. Build. Mater. 77 (2015) 448–454, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2014.12.072.
- [39] A.P. Kirchheim, V. Rheinheimer, D.C.C. Dal Molin, Comparative study of white and ordinary concretes with respect of carbonation and water absorption, Constr. Build. Mater. 84 (2015) 320–330, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.conbuildmat.2015.03.020.
- [40] S.A. Bernal, J.L. Provis, R.M.D. Gutierrez, J.S.J.V. Deventer, Accelerated carbonation testing of alkali-activated slag/metakaolin blended concretes: effect of exposure conditions, Mater. Struct. 48 (2015) 653–669, http://dx.doi. org/10.1617/s11527-014-0289-4.
- [41] S.A. Bernal, Effect of the activator dose on the compressive strength and accelerated carbonation resistance of alkali silicate-activated slag/metakaolin blended materials, Constr. Build. Mater. 98 (2015) 217–226, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2015.08.013.
- [42] S.A. Bernal, R.S. Nicolas, R.J. Myers, R.M.D. Gutiérrez, F. Puertas, J.S.J.V. Deventer, J.L. Provis, MgO content of slag controls phase evolution and structural changes induced by accelerated carbonation in alkali-activated

binders, Cem. Concr. Res. 57 (2014) 33–43, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. cemconres.2013.12.003.

- [43] S.A. Bernal, R.M.D. Gutierrez, J.L. Provis, V. Rose, Effect of silicate modulus and metakaolin incorporation on the carbonation of alkali silicate-activated slags, Cem. Concr. Res. 40 (2010) 898–907, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres. 2010.02.003.
- [44] T. Bakharev, J.G. Sanjayan, Y.B. Cheng, Resistance of alkali-activated slag concrete to carbonation, Cem. Concr. Res. 31 (2001) 1277–1283, http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/S0008-8846(03)00125-X.
- [45] M.S. Ko, Y.L. Chen, J.H. Jiang, Accelerated carbonation of basic oxygen furnace slag and the effects on its mechanical properties, Constr. Build. Mater. 98 (2015) 286–293, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2015.08.051.
- [46] C. Unluer, A. Al-Tabbaa, Enhancing the carbonation of MgO cement porous blocks through improved curing conditions, Cem. Concr. Res. 59 (2014) 55– 65, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2014.02.005.
- [47] D.K. Panesar, L. Mo, Properties of binary and ternary reactive MgO mortar blends subjected to CO₂ curing, Cem. Concr. Compos. 38 (2013) 40–49, http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconcomp.2013.03.009.
- [48] L. Mo, D.K. Panesar, Accelerated carbonation a potential approach to sequester CO₂ in cement paste containing slag and reactive MgO, Cem. Concr. Compos. 43 (2013) 69–77, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconcomp.2013. 07.001.
- [49] L. Mo, D.K. Panesar, Effects of accelerated carbonation on the microstructure of Portland cement pastes containing reactive MgO, Cem. Concr. Res. 42 (2012) 769–777, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2012.02.017.
- [50] M. Chabannes, E. García-Diaz, L. Clerc, J.C. Bénézet, Studying the hardening and mechanical performances of rice husk and hemp-based building materials cured under natural and accelerated carbonation, Constr. Build. Mater. 94 (2015) 105–115, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2015. 06.032.
- [51] M. Mahoutian, Z. Ghouleh, Y. Shao, Carbon dioxide activated ladle slag binder, Constr. Build. Mater. 66 (2014) 214–221, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.conbuildmat.2014.05.063.
- [52] M. Thiery, G. Villain, P. Dangla, G. Platret, Investigation of the carbonation front shape on cementitious materials: effects of the chemical kinetics, Cem. Concr. Res. 37 (2007) 1047–1058, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres. 2007.04.002.
- [53] W. Ashraf, J. Olek, V. Atakan, A comparative study of the reactivity of calcium silicates during hydration and carbonation reactions, in: 14th Intenational Congr. Cem. Chem., 2015 (Beijing, China).
- [54] F. Puertas, M. Palacios, T. Vázquez, Carbonation process of alkali-activated slag mortars, J. Mater. Sci. 41 (2006) 3071–3082, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ s10853-005-1821-2.
- [55] W. Ashraf, J. Olek, Carbonation behavior of hydraulic and non-hydraulic calcium silicates: potential of utilizing low-lime calcium silicates in cement based materials, J. Mater. Sci. 51 (2016), http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10853-016-9909-4.
- [56] R. Ylmén, U. Jäglid, Carbonation of portland cement studied by diffuse reflection fourier transform infrared spectroscopy, Int. J. Concr. Struct. Mater. 7 (2013) 119–125, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s40069-013-0039-y.
- [57] J. Bensted, Raman spectral studies of carbonation phenomena, Cem. Concr. Res. 7 (1977) 161–164.
- [58] S. Martínez-Ramírez, L. Fernández-Carrasco, Carbonation of ternary cement systems, Constr. Build. Mater. 27 (2012) 313–318, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.conbuildmat.2011.07.043.
- [59] W. Ashraf, J. Olek, N. Tian, Multiscale characterization of carbonated wollastonite composite as an alternative cementitious composite using XRD, SEM/EDS, nanoindentations and homogenization schemes, Under review. (2015).
- [60] J.F. Young, R.L. Berger, J. Breese, Accelerated curing of compacted calcium silicate mortars on exposure to CO₂, J. Am. Ceram. Soc. 57 (1974) 394–397, http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1151-2916.1974.tb11420.x.
- [61] T.F. Sevelsted, J. Skibsted, Carbonation of C-S-H and C-A-S-H samples studied by ¹³C, ²⁷Al and ²⁹Si MAS NMR spectroscopy, Cem. Concr. Res. 71 (2015) 56–65, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2015.01.019.
- [62] S. Thomas, K. Meise-Gresch, W. Müller-Warmuth, I. Odler, MAS NMR studies of partially carbonated portland cement and tricalcium silicate pastes, J. Am. Ceram. Soc. 76 (1993) 1998–2004.
- [63] S.A. Bernal, J.L. Provis, B. Walkley, R.S. Nicolas, J.D. Gehman, D.G. Brice, A.R. Kilcullen, P. Duxson, J.S.J.V. Deventer, Gel nanostructure in alkali-activated binders based on slag and fly ash, and effects of accelerated carbonation, Cem. Concr. Res. 53 (2013) 127–144, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2013.06.007.
- [64] A. Morandeau, M. Thiéry, P. Dangla, Investigation of the carbonation mechanism of CH and C-S-H in terms of kinetics, microstructure changes and moisture properties, Cem. Concr. Res. 56 (2014) 153–170, http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2013.11.015.
- [65] A.E. Morandeau, C.E. White, In situ X-ray pair distribution function analysis of accelerated carbonation of a synthetic calcium-silicate-hydrate gel, J. Mater. Chem. A 3 (2015) 8597–8605, http://dx.doi.org/10.1039/C5TA00348B.
- [66] M. Hamada, Neutralization (carbonation) of concrete and corrosion of reinforcing steel, in: 5th Int. Congr. Chem. Cem., 1969, pp. 343–369.
- [67] M.G. Richardson, Carbonation of Reinforced Concrete: Its Causes and Management, Citis, 1988.
- [68] P. Sulapha, S.F. Wong, T.H. Wee, S. Swaddiwudhipong, Carbonation of concrete containing mineral admixtures, J. Mater. Civ. Eng. 15 (2003) 134– 143, http://dx.doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)0899-1561(2003) 15:2(134).

- [69] B. Bary, A. Sellier, Coupled moisture carbon dioxide-calcium transfer model for carbonation of concrete, Cem. Concr. Res. 34 (2004) 1859–1872, http://dx. doi.org/10.1016/i.cemconres.2004.01.025.
- [70] B. Bary, C. Mügler, Simplified modelling and numerical simulations of concrete carbonation in unsaturated conditions, Rev. Eur. Génie Civ. 10 (2006) 1049–1072, http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/17747120.2006.9692905.
- [71] S. Kashef-haghighi, Y. Shao, S. Ghoshal, Mathematical modeling of CO₂ uptake by concrete during accelerated carbonation curing, Cem. Concr. Res. 67 (2015) 1–10, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2014.07.020.
- [72] I. Galan, C. Andrade, M. Castellote, Natural and accelerated CO₂ binding kinetics in cement paste at different relative humidities, Cem. Concr. Res. 49 (2013) 21–28, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2013.03.009.
- [73] Y.F. Houst, F.H. Wittmann, Influence of porosity and water content on the diffusivity of CO₂ and O₂ through hydrated cement paste, Cem. Concr. Res. 24 (1994) 1165–1176, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0008-8846(94)90040-X.
- [74] T. Ishida, K. Maekawa, M. Soltani, Theoretically identified strong coupling of carbonation rate and thermodynamic moisture states in micropores of concrete, J. Adv. Concr. Technol. 2 (2004) 213–222, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.3151/jact.2.213.
- [75] F. Duprat, N.T. Vu, A. Sellier, Accelerated carbonation tests for the probabilistic prediction of the durability of concrete structures, Constr. Build. Mater. 66 (2014) 597–605, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat. 2014.05.103.
- [76] V. Papadakis, C. Vayenas, M. Fardis, A reaction engineering approach to the problem of concrete carbonation, AlChE J. 35 (1989) 1639–1650, http://dx. doi.org/10.1002/aic.690351008.
- [77] V. Papadakis, C. Vayenas, M. Fardis, Physical and chemical characteristics affecting the durability of concrete, ACI Mater. J. 8 (1991) 186–196. http://www.concrete.org/PUBS/JOURNALS/OLJDetails.asp?Home=MJ&ID=1993.
- [78] V. Papadakis, C. Vayenas, M. Fardis, Fundamental modeling and experimental investigation of concrete carbonation, ACI Mater. J. 363–373 (1991). https://www.concrete.org/PUBS/JOURNALS/OLJDetails.asp?Home=MJ&ID=1863 (accessed November 20, 2015)>.
- [79] V.G. Papadakis, M.N. Fardis, C.G. Vayenas, Effect of composition, environmental factors and cement-lime mortar coating on concrete carbonation, Mater. Struct. 25 (1992) 293–304, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ BF02472670.
- [80] A.V. Saetta, B.A. Schrefler, R.V. Vitaliani, 2-D model for carbonation and moisture/heat flow in porous materials, Cem. Concr. Res. 25 (1995) 1703– 1712, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0008-8846(95)00166-2.
- [81] D.P. Siriwardena, S. Peethamparan, Quantification of CO₂ sequestration capacity and carbonation rate of alkaline industrial byproducts, Constr. Build. Mater. 91 (2015) 216–224, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat. 2015.05.035.
- [82] M. Guiglia, M. Taliano, Comparison of carbonation depths measured on infield exposed existing r.c. structures with predictions made using fib-Model Code, Cem. Concr. Compos. 38 (2013) (2010) 92–108, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/j.cemconcomp.2013.03.014.
- [83] Y.F. Houst, F.H. Wittmann, Depth profiles of carbonates formed during natural carbonation, Cem. Concr. Res. 32 (2002) 1923–1930, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/S0008-8846(02)00908-0.
- [84] fib, Model code for service life design, Fib Bull. N 34 (2006).
- [85] L. Jiang, B. Lin, Y. Cai, A model for predicting carbonation of high-volume fly ash concrete, Cem. Concr. Res. 30 (2000) 699–702, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ S0008-8846(00)00227-1.
- [86] H. El-hassan, Y. Shao, Z. Ghouleh, Reaction products in carbonation-cured lightweight concrete, ASCE J. Mater. Civ. Eng. 25 (2013) 799–809, http://dx. doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)MT.1943-5533.0000638.
- [87] C.J. Goodbrake, J.F. Young, R.L. Berger, Reaction of hydraulic calcium silicates with carbon dioxide and water, J. Am. Ceram. Soc. 62 (1979) 488–491, http:// dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1151-2916.1979.tb19112.x.
- [88] J. Sun, M.F. Bertos, S.J.R. Simons, Kinetic study of accelerated carbonation of municipal solid waste incinerator air pollution control residues for sequestration of flue gas CO₂, Energy Environ. Sci. 1 (2008) 370–377, http:// dx.doi.org/10.1039/B804165M.
- [89] V.G. Papadakis, M.N. Fardis, C.G. Vayenas, Hydration and carbonation of pozzolanic cements, ACI Mater. J. 119–130 (1993).
- [90] M. Palacios, F. Puertas, Effect of carbonation on alkali-activated slag paste, J. Am. Ceram. Soc. 89 (2006) 3211–3221, http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1551-2916.2006.01214.x.
- [91] S. Ioannou, K. Paine, L. Reig, K. Quillin, Performance characteristics of concrete based on a ternary calcium sulfoaluminate–anhydrite–fly ash cement, Cem. Concr. Compos. 55 (2015) 196–204, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconcomp. 2014.08.009.
- [92] H. Shi, B. Xu, X. Zhou, Influence of mineral admixtures on compressive strength, gas permeability and carbonation of high performance concrete, Constr. Build. Mater. 23 (2009) 1980–1985, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.conbuildmat.2008.08.021.
- [93] Y. Jia, P. Yan, B. Aruhan, Natural and accelerated carbonation of concrete containing fly ash and GGBS after different initial curing period, Mag. Concr. Res. 64 (2012) 143–150, http://dx.doi.org/10.1680/macr.10.00134.
- [94] M.I. Khan, C.J. Lynsdale, Strength, permeability, and carbonation of highperformance concrete, Cem. Concr. Res. 32 (2002) 123–131, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/S0008-8846(01)00641-X.

- [95] M.P. Kulakowski, F.M. Pereira, D.C.C.D. Molin, Carbonation-induced reinforcement corrosion in silica fume concrete, Constr. Build. Mater. 23 (2009) 1189–1195, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2008.08.005.
- [96] S. Lim, P. Mondal, Effects of incorporating nanosilica on carbonation of cement paste, J. Mater. Sci. 50 (2015) 3531–3540, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ s10853-015-8910-7.
- [97] R.L. Berger, W.A. Klemm, Accelerated curing of cementitious systems by carbon dioxide Part II. Hydraulic calcium silicates and aluminates, Cem. Concr. Res. 2 (1972) 647–652.
- [98] J.M. Bukowski, R.L. Berger, Reactivity and strength development of CO₂ activated non-hydraulic calcium silicates, Cem. Concr. Res. 9 (1978) 57–68.
- [99] Y. Shao, H. El-hassan, CO₂ Utilization in Concrete, in: Third Int. Conf. Sustain. Constr. Mater. Technol., 2013.
 [100] J. G. Lorge, C. D. Ulli, A. M. Deck, Effect of echanging on properties of blocked of the second s
- [100] L.C. Lange, C.D. Hills, A.B. Poole, Effect of carbonation on properties of blended and non-blended cement solidified waste forms, J. Hazard. Mater. 52 (1997) 193–212, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3894(96)01807-9.
- [101] L.C. Lange, C.D. Hills, A.B. Poole, The effect of accelerated carbonation on the properties of cement-solidified waste forms, Waste Manag. 16 (1996) 757– 763, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0956-053x(97)00022-6.
- [102] S.A. Bernal, The resistance of alkali activated cement based binders to carbonation, in: Handb. Alkali-Activated Cem. Mortars Concr., 2014, pp. 319– 332.
- [103] C.F. Chang, J.W. Chen, Strength and elastic modulus of carbonated concrete, ACI Mater. J. 102 (2005) 315–321, http://dx.doi.org/10.14359/14710.
- [104] J.M. Chi, R. Huang, C.C. Yang, Effects of carbonation on mechanical properties and durability of concrete using accelerated testing method, J. Mar. Sci. Technol. 10 (2002) 14–20.
- [105] V. Rostami, Y. Shao, A. Boyd, Carbonation curing versus steam curing for precast concrete production, ASCE J. Mater. Civ. Eng. 24 (2012).
- [106] E. Ul Haq, S.K. Padmanabhan, A. Licciulli, In-situ carbonation of alkali activated fly ash geopolymer, Constr. Build. Mater. 66 (2014) 781–786, http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2014.06.012.
- [107] V. Rostami, Y. Shao, A.J. Boyd, Durability of concrete pipes subjected to combined steam and carbonation curing, Constr. Build. Mater. 25 (2011).
- [108] P.A. Claisse, H.I. Elsayad, I.G. Shaaban, Permeability and pore volume of carbonated concrete, ACI Mater. J. 96 (1999) 378–381.
- [109] R. Liu, L. Jiang, J. Xu, C. Xiong, Z. Song, Influence of carbonation on chlorideinduced reinforcement corrosion in simulated concrete pore solutions, Constr. Build. Mater. 56 (2014) 16–20, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.conbuildmat.2014.01.030.
- [110] M.S. Badar, K. Kupwade-Patil, S.A. Bernal, J.L. Provis, E.N. Allouche, Corrosion of steel bars induced by accelerated carbonation in low and high calcium fly ash geopolymer concretes, Constr. Build. Mater. 61 (2014) 79–89, http://dx. doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2014.03.015.
- [111] LJ. Parrott, A review of carbonation in reinforced concret, Cem. Concr. Assoc. (1987) 369.
- [112] V.T. Ngala, C.L. Page, Effects of carbonation on pore structure and diffusional properties of hydrated cement pastes, Cem. Concr. Res. 27 (1997) 995–1007, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0008-8846(97)00102-6.
- [113] J.C. Walton, S. Bin-Shafique, R.W. Smith, N. Gutierrez, A. Tarquin, Role of carbonation in transient leaching of cementitious wasteforms, Environ. Sci. Technol. 31 (1997) 2345–2349, http://dx.doi.org/10.1021/es960964j.
- [114] I.Y. Kasai, Matsui, Y. Fukushima, H. Kamohara, Air Permeability and Carbonation of Blended Cement Mortars, Am. Concr. Inst. 79 (n.d.) 435-452.
- [115] R.K. Dhir, P.C. Hewlett, Y.N. Chan, Near-surface characteristics of concrete: prediction of carbonation resistance, Mag. Concr. Res. 137–143 (1989).
- [116] J. Bilicik, Permeability of concrete as a method for calculating the life expectancy of reinforced concrete components, in: Int. Conf. Prot. Concr., 1990, p. 681.
- [117] H.W. Song, S.J. Kwon, Permeability characteristics of carbonated concrete considering capillary pore structure, Cem. Concr. Res. 37 (2007) 909–915, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2007.03.011.
- [118] S.E. Pihlajavaara, Some results of the effect of carbonation on the porosity and pore size distribution of cement paste, Mater. Constr. (1968) 521–526.
- [119] J.J. Thomas, J. Hsieh, H.M. Jennings, Effect of carbonation on the nitrogen BET surface area of hardened Portland cement paste, Adv. Cem. Based Mater. 3 (1996) 76–80, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/1065-7355(95)00057-7.
- [120] B. Johannesson, P. Utgenannt, Microstructural changes caused by carbonation of cement mortar, Cem. Concr. Res. 31 (2001) 925–931, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/S0008-8846(01)00498-7.
- [121] S. Goto, K. Suenaga, T. Kado, Calcium silicate carbonation products, J. Am. Ceram. Soc. 78 (1995) 2867–2872. http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1151-2916.1995.tb09057.x/abstract> (accessed June 15, 2015).
- [122] L. Black, C. Breen, J. Yarwood, K. Garbev, P. Stemmermann, B. Gasharova, Structural features of C–S–H(I) and its carbonation in air : a raman spectroscopic study. PART II: carbonated phases, J. Am. Ceram. Soc. 90 (2007) 908–917, http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1551-2916.2006.01429.x.
- [123] L. Black, C. Breen, J. Yarwood, K. Garbev, P. Stemmermann, B. Gasharova, Structural features of C-S-H(I) and its carbonation in air – a Raman spectroscopic study. Part II: carbonated phases, J. Am. Ceram. Soc. 90 (2007) 908–917, http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1551-2916.2006.01429.x.
- [124] W.J.J. Huijgen, R.N.J. Comans, Carbon Dioxide Sequestration by Mineral Carbonation: Literature Review Update 2003–2004, Energy Res. Cent, Netherlands, 2005.

- [125] Y. Fang, J. Chang, Microstructure changes of waste hydrated cement paste induced by accelerated carbonation, Constr. Build. Mater. 76 (2015) 360–365, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2014.12.017.
- [126] O. Shtepenko, C. Hills, A. Brough, M. Thomas, The effect of carbon dioxide on β-dicalcium silicate and Portland cement, Chem. Eng. J. 118 (2006) 107–118, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2006.02.005.
- [127] G.W. Groves, A. Brough, I.G. Richardson, C.M. Dobson, Progressive changes in the structure of hardened C₃S cement pastes due to carbonation, J. Am. Ceram. Soc. 74 (1991) 2891–2896, http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1151-2916. 1991.tb06859.x.
- [128] A. Hidalgo, C. Domingo, C. Garcia, S. Petit, C. Andrade, C. Alonso, Microstructural changes induced in Portland cement-based materials due to natural and supercritical carbonation, J. Mater. Sci. 43 (2008) 3101–3111, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10853-008-2521-5.
- [129] S. Goñi, M.T. Gaztañaga, A. Guerrero, Role of cement type on carbonation attack, J. Mater. Res. 17 (2002) 1834–1842, http://dx.doi.org/10.1557/ JMR.2002.0271.
- [130] W. Ashraf, J. Olek, V. Atakan, Microscopic features of carbonated calcium silicate based cement paste and mortar, Under Rev. (2015).
- [131] J. Ibanez, L. Artus, R. Cusco, A. Lopez, E. Menendez, M.C. Andrade, Hydration and carbonation of monoclinic C2S and C3S studied by Raman spectroscopy, J. Raman Spectrosc. 38 (2007) 61–67, http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/jrs.
- [132] G.W. Groves, D.I. Rodway, I.G. Richardson, The carbonation of hardened cement pastes, Adv. Cem. Res. 3 (1990) 117–125.
- [133] R.L. Berger, Stabilization of silicate structures by carbonation, Cem. Concr. Res. 9 (1979) 649-651.
- [134] V. Morales-Florez, N. Findling, F. Brunet, Changes on the nanostructure of cementitious calcium silicate hydrates (C-S-H) induced by aqueous carbonation, J. Mater. Sci. 47 (2011) 764–771, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/ s10853-011-5852-6.
- [135] W. Ashraf, J. Olek, V. Atakan, Chemo-Mechanical Comparison of the Carbonation and hydration reaction products of synthetic tricalcium silicate (C₃S), in: A.M. Brandt, M.A. Glinicki, J. Olek, C.K.Y. Leung (Eds.), Brittle Matrix Composites 11, Warsaw, Poland, 2015.
- [136] W. Ashraf, J. Olek, N. Tian, Nanomechanical characterization of the carbonated wollastonite system, in: K. Sobolev, S.P. Shah (Eds.), Nanotechnology in construction, Proceedings of NICOM5, Chicago, USA, 2015, pp. 71–77.
- [137] K. Quillin, Performance of belite-sulfoaluminate cements, Cem. Concr. Res. 31 (2001) 1341–1349, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0008-8846(01)00543-9.
- [138] D. Zhang, D. Xu, X. Cheng, W. Chen, Carbonation resistance of sulphoaluminate cement-based high performance concrete, J. Wuhan Univ. Technol. Sci. Ed. 24 (2009) 663–666, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11595-009-4663-y.
- [139] L. Fernández-Carrasco, D. Torréns-Martín, S. Martínez-Ramírez, Carbonation of ternary building cementing materials, Cem. Concr. Compos. 34 (2012) 1180–1186, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconcomp.2012.06.016.
- [140] T.C. Powers, A hypothesis on carbonation shrinkage, J. Portl. Cem. Assoc. Res. Dev. Lab. 4 (1962) 40–50.
- [141] V.S. Ramachandran, R.F. Feldman, Length change characteristics of Ca(OH)2 compacts on exposure to water vapour, J. Appl. Chem. 17 (1967) 328–332.
- [142] J. Reardon, E. James, B.R. Abouchar, High pressure carbonation of cementitious grout, Cem. Concr. Res. 19 (1989) 385–399.
- [143] J.J. Chen, J.J. Thomas, H.M. Jennings, Decalcification shrinkage of cement paste, Cem. Concr. Res. 36 (2006) 801–809, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. cemconres.2005.11.003.
- [144] E.G. Swenson, P.J. Sereda, Mechanism of the carbonation shrinkage of lime and hydrated cement, J. Appl. Chem. 18 (1968) 111–117.
 [145] C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year pers
- [145] C. Pade, M. Guimaraes, The CO₂ uptake of concrete in a 100 year perspective, Cem. Concr. Res. 37 (2007) 1348–1356, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. cemconres.2007.06.009.
- [146] S. Kashef-haghighi, S. Ghoshal, $\rm CO_2$ sequestration in concrete through accelerated carbonation curing in a flow-through reactor, Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 1143–1149 (2010).
- [147] Y. Chun, T. Naik, R. Kraus, Carbon dioxide sequestration in concrete in different curing environments, in: Sustain. Constr. Mater. Technol. Coventry, Spec. Pap. Proceedings, 2007, pp. 18–24. https://cfprod.imt.uwm.edu/cbu/ Papers/2006> CBU Reports/REP-608_Chucds.pdf (accessed May 28, 2014).
- [148] J. Kwasny, P.A.M. Basheer, M.I. Russell, W. Doherty, K. Owens, N. Ward, CO₂ Sequestration in Cement-Based Materials During Mixing Process Using Carbonated Water and Gaseous CO₂, 2014.
- [149] I. Galan, C. Andrade, P. Mora, M.A. Sanjuan, Sequestration of CO₂ by concrete carbonation, Environ. Sci. Technol. 44 (2010) 3181–3186, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1021/es903581d.
- [150] L. Haselbach, A. Thomas, Carbon sequestration in concrete sidewalk samples, Constr. Build. Mater. 54 (2014) 47–52, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/ j.conbuildmat.2013.12.055.
- [151] L.M. Haselbach, J.N. Thomle, An alternative mechanism for accelerated carbon sequestration in concrete, Sustain. Cities Soc. 12 (2014) 25–30, http:// dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.scs.2014.01.001.

- [152] B.W. Jo, S. Chakraborty, J.H. Jo, Y.S. Lee, Effectiveness of carbonated lime as a raw material in producing a CO₂-stored cementitious material by the hydrothermal method, Constr. Build. Mater. 95 (2015) 556–565, http://dx. doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2015.07.062.
- [153] J. Gajda, F.M. Miller, Concrete as a Sink for Atmospheric Carbon Dioxide: A Literature Review and Estimation of CO₂ Absorption by Portland Cement Concrete, Portl. Cem Association, 2000.
- [154] J. Gajda, Absorption of Atmospheric Carbon Dioxide by Portland Cement, Portl. Cem. Assoication, 2001.
- [155] Y. Shao, S. Monkman, A.J. Boyd, Recycling carbon dioxide into concrete: a feasibility study, in: Concr. Sustain. Conf., 2010, pp. 1–10, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1038/srep02383.
- [156] S. Monkman, Y. Shao, Integration of carbon sequestration into curing process of precast concrete, Can. J. Civ. Eng. 37 (2010) 302–310, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1139/L09-140.
- [157] Y. Shao, S. Monkman, S. Wang, Market Analysis of $\rm CO_2$ Sequestration in Concrete Building Products, 2010.
- [158] P.J.M. Monteiro, L. Clodic, F. Battocchio, W. Kanitpanyacharoen, S.R. Chae, J. Ha, H.R. Wenk, Incorporating carbon sequestration materials in civil infrastructure: a micro and nano-structural analysis, Cem. Concr. Compos. 40 (2013) 14–20, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconcomp.2013.03.013.
- [159] S.Y. Pan, E.E. Chang, P.C. Chiang, CO₂ capture by accelerated carbonation of alkaline wastes: a review on its principles and applications, Aerosol Air Qual. Res. 12 (2012) 770–791, http://dx.doi.org/10.4209/aaqr.2012.06.0149.
- [160] L. Haselbach, A. Alam, Carbon sequestration in old and new portland cement concrete pavement interiors, in: Innov. Mater. Des. Sustain. Transp. Infrastruct., 2007, pp. 71–82.
- [161] A.A. Olajire, A review of mineral carbonation technology in sequestration of CO₂, J. Pet. Sci. Eng. 109 (2013) 364–392, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. petrol.2013.03.013.
- [162] K. Lackner, A guide to CO₂ sequestration, Science 300 (2003) 1677–1678. <<u>http://www.sciencemag.org/content/300/5626/1677.short></u> (accessed December 29, 2015).
- [163] F. Goff, K. Lackner, Carbon dioxide sequestering using ultramafic rocks, Environ. Geosci. 5 (1998) 89–101. http://archives.datapages.com/data/deg/1998/005003/89_deg050089.htm> (accessed December 29, 2015).
- [164] H.H. Steinour, Some effects of carbon dioxide on mortars and concretediscussion, J. Am. Concr. Inst. 50 (1959) 905–907.
- [165] D.N. Huntzinger, J.S. Gierke, S.K. Kawatra, T.C. Eisele, L.L. Sutter, Carbon dioxide sequestration in cement kiln dust through mineral carbonation, Environ. Sci. Technol. 43 (2009) 1986–1992, http://dx.doi.org/10.1021/ es802910z.
- [166] P. D. Silva, L. Bucea, V. Sirivivatnanon, Chemical, microstructural and strength development of calcium and magnesium carbonate binders, Cem. Concr. Res. 39 (2009) 460–465, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cemconres.2009.02.003.
- [167] P. D. Silva, L. Bucea, V. Sirivivatnanon, D.R. Moorehead, Carbonate binders by "cold sintering" of calcium carbonate, J. Mater. Sci. 42 (2007) 6792–6797, http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10853-006-1428-2.
- [168] S. Sahu, N. DeCristofaro, Solidia Cement[™], in: Solidia Technol. White Pap., 2013. http://solidiatech.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/02/Solidia-Cement-White-Paper-12-17-13-FINAL.pdf>.
- [169] R.E. Riman, S. Gupta, V. Atakan, Q. Li, US20130122267 A1: bonding element, bonding matrix and composite material having the bonding element, and method of manufacturing thereof, 2013.
- [170] R.E. Riman, T.E. Nye, V. Atakan, C. Vakifahmetoglu, Q. Li, Synthetic formulations and methods of manufacturing and using thereof, US 9216926 B2, 2015.
- [171] T. Higuchi, M. Morioka, I. Yoshioka, K. Yokozeki, Development of a new ecological concrete with CO₂ emissions below zero, Constr. Build. Mater. 67 (2014) 338–343, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2014.01.029.
 [172] S. Das, B. Souliman, D. Stone, N. Neithalath, Synthesis and Properties of a
- [172] S. Das, B. Souiiman, D. Stone, N. Neithalath, Synthesis and Properties of a Novel Structural Binder Utilizing the Chemistry of Iron Carbonation, 2014.
 [173] S. Das, A. Hendrix, D. Stone, N. Neithalath, Flexural fracture response of a
- [173] S. Das, A. Hendrix, D. Stone, N. Neithalath, Flexural fracture response of a novel iron carbonate matrix – glass fiber composite and its comparison to Portland cement-based composites, Constr. Build. Mater. 93 (2015) 360–370, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2015.06.011.
- [174] C. Shi, S. Hu, Cementitious properties of ladle slag fines under autoclave curing conditions, Cem. Concr. Res. 33 (2003) 1851–1856, http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1016/S0008-8846(03)00211-4.
- [175] Calera, (n.d.). <http://www.calera.com/>.
- [176] S.M. Evans, N. Vlasopoulos, Novacem: carbon negative cement and the green cement bond, Forum Am. Bar Assoc. 44 (2010).
- [177] B.R. Constantz, M.A. Morioka, C.L. Camire, S.H. Kang, J. Schneider, R.R. Wade, Bioinspired Concrete, in: F. Pacheco Torgal, J.A. Labrincha, M.V. Diamanti, C.P. Yu (Eds.), Biotechnol. Biomimetics Civ. Eng., n.d.